

Andrew & Renata Kaldor Centre for International Refugee Law

Research Brief

TURNING BACK BOATS

Last update: August 2018

Contents

What policies has Australia had on turning back boats?	2
1976-2001: Before Operation Relex	
Operation Relex	2
Rudd and Gillard government policy	
Operation Sovereign Borders	
How much information is available about Operation Sovereign Borders?	
What happens when boats are turned back under Operation Sovereign Borders?	
What operational challenges are posed by turning back boats?	4
What happens to people after they have been turned back?	5
Does Australia check if people need protection before turning them back?	5
Is turning back boats consistent with international law?	7
Obligations under law of the sea	7
Obligations under human rights and refugee law	7
Are turnbacks permissible under Australian law?	8
Do other countries turn back boats?	
United States	
European Union	9
Southeast Asia	10
What are the alternatives to turning back boats?	10



What policies has Australia had on turning back boats?

1976-2001: Before Operation Relex

The first recorded arrivals of asylum seeker boats in Australia occurred in 1976.¹ As the number of people fleeing the Indochinese conflict rose, the Fraser Government rejected the options of turning back boats and indefinite immigration detention, on the basis that they would be inhumane, damaging to Australia's international reputation and would not provide a lasting solution for people forced to flee.² The Government instead opted to encourage a sceptical Australian public to welcome boat arrivals.

A 'second wave' of boat arrivals from the late 1980s saw Australia's policy toward asylum seekers begin to harden. From 1989 asylum seekers could be detained on a discretionary basis³ and the Keating Government introduced a policy of mandatory detention for those arriving by boat in 1992.⁴ However, it was not until 2001 that Australia introduced a policy of intercepting asylum boats at sea.

Operation Relex

Operation Relex was introduced by the Howard Government on 3 September 2001 with the aim to deter people from arriving in Australia by boat by denying them access to Australia.⁵ Under this policy, the Royal Australian Navy was to intercept and board 'Suspected Illegal Entry Vessels' (SIEVs) – that is, boats suspected of carrying people seeking to come to Australia without a visa – when they entered Australia's contiguous zone.⁶ The Navy was directed to return these boats to the edge of Indonesian territorial waters, either by operating the boat under its own engine power or towing it.⁷

Operation Relex ended on 13 March 2002, to enable information relating to the operation to be made available to a Senate Select Committee for an Inquiry into a Certain Maritime Incident, also known as the 'Children Overboard Affair'.⁸ It was succeeded by Operation Relex II, which commenced on 14 March 2002 and ended on 16 July 2006 when 'domestic maritime security activities' were consolidated into a single operation called Operation Resolute.⁹

In total, 17 SIEVs were intercepted under the Howard Government, although only five were turned around.¹⁰

Rudd and Gillard government policy

After the election of the Rudd Government in December 2007, Australian Navy and Customs officials continued the practice of intercepting vessels en route to Australia, issuing warnings and advising them to return to Indonesia, but did not in fact turn any vessels back to Indonesia.¹¹ The practice of issuing warnings to vessels ceased after an explosion aboard SIEV 36, which killed five asylum seekers and injured many others.¹² The Northern Territory Coroner's report into the incident concluded that a group of passengers mistakenly believed they were being returned to Indonesia and thus set fire to the vessel to avoid return.¹³



In 2012, the Gillard Government commissioned an expert advisory panel to make recommendations about Australia's asylum seeker policy. ¹⁴ The panel recommended that a policy of turning back boats to Indonesia should only be reintroduced where certain conditions were present, including consent from the country to which boats were being returned, compliance with domestic and international law, and respect for obligations under the *Safety of Life at Sea Convention*. ¹⁵ The panel concluded that the conditions for 'effective, lawful and safe' turnbacks were not met at the time the report was released. ¹⁶

Operation Sovereign Borders

In September 2013, the Abbott Government introduced 'Operation Sovereign Borders' (OSB), a military-led inter-agency border security initiative which incorporates offshore processing, activities to disrupt and deter people smuggling, and interception of boats.¹⁷ Under OSB, the Government's policy is to turn back boats 'where it is safe to do so'.¹⁸ Any determination of when it is 'safe to do so' is made by the commanding officer of an intercepting vessel.¹⁹

On 9 September 2018, the Minister for Home Affairs stated that OSB had intercepted 33 vessels since the start of its operations, with 827 people on-board returned to their country of departure or country of origin.

How much information is available about Operation Sovereign Borders?

Few details are publicly available regarding the conduct of turnback operations due to the Government's policy of not generally releasing information about 'on-water operations.' Initially, the Minister for Immigration and Border Protection and the Commander of OSB held weekly press conferences; these have since been replaced by monthly updates, in which limited information is provided.²⁰

In response to Senate requests for the release of details about OSB, the Government has raised a claim of public interest immunity. At a Senate Inquiry into the claim, then-Minister for Immigration and Border Protection, Scott Morrison, stated that to provide the requested information 'would prejudice current and future operations, put people at risk who are involved in our operations and unnecessarily cause damage to Australia's national security, defence and international relations'.²¹ The majority report expressed concern about the Government's refusal to provide relevant information to the Committee, which was unable to form a conclusion about the merits of the Government's claim as a result.²²

The Government has since continued to refer to its public interest immunity claim in declining to answer certain questions put to it about OSB in Senate Estimates hearings.²³



What happens when boats are turned back under Operation Sovereign Borders?

The Government makes a distinction between 'turnbacks' and 'takebacks'.²⁴ In most cases, 'turnbacks' are where a vessel is removed from Australian waters and returned to just outside the territorial seas of the country from which it departed. Boats are known to have been turned back to the edge of Indonesian waters under OSB; in some instances, Australian vessels inadvertently breached Indonesian territorial sovereignty during the course of turnback operations.²⁵

A 'takeback' is where Australia works with a country of departure to effect the return of passengers and crew, either by plane or via an at-sea transfer from one sovereign authority to another. Takebacks are known to have occurred in collaboration with the governments of Sri Lanka²⁶ and Vietnam.²⁷

In some instances, passengers have reportedly been turned back on their original vessel, which was in some cases repaired and/or refuelled by Australian personnel.²⁸ In other cases, people were transferred to orange lifeboats purchased by the Australian Government for \$2.5 million.²⁹ In later instances, passengers and crew were transferred onto wooden boats resembling fishing boats, which had been purchased by Australia for turnback operations.³⁰ In several cases, passengers and crew were transferred onto Australian Customs or Navy vessels, where they have been detained for differing periods of time before being returned.³¹

In June 2015, Australian officials were alleged to have paid approximately \$40,000 cash to the crew of an asylum seeker vessel to return to Indonesia.³² At a Senate Inquiry into the allegations, the Australian Government refused to confirm or deny whether the payments had been made.³³ For an analysis of the legal implications of the alleged payment, see the Kaldor Centre's submission to the Senate Inquiry into the incident.³⁴

What operational challenges are posed by turning back boats?

Experience suggests that turning back boats is fraught with significant risks. The challenges involved in intercepting and turning back boats under Operation Relex were documented in the report of the Senate Inquiry into a Certain Maritime Incident.³⁵ Under Operation Relex, three SIEVs sank during Navy operations, resulting in the loss of two lives.³⁶ Even in the four 'successful' cases where SIEVs were turned back to Indonesia, the Navy had to deal with incidents such as threats and acts of self-harm, aggression towards members of the boarding party, and acts of sabotage to the boat.³⁷

As noted by Vice Admiral Ray Griggs at a Senate Estimates Hearing in 2011:38

There are risks involved in this whole endeavour. As I said, there were incidents during these activities, as there have been incidents subsequently, which have been risky. There have been fires lit, there have been attempts to storm the engine compartment of these boats, there have been people jumping in the water and that sort of thing.



Similar concerns were expressed by retired Admiral Chris Barrie,³⁹ who was Chief of the Australian Defence Force during Operation Relex, and in a Border Protection Command report obtained by *The Australian* in 2012 under Freedom of Information laws.⁴⁰

Under OSB, various risks to the life and safety of passengers, crew and Australian personnel have been reported, including passengers going overboard and acts of sabotage. Asylum seekers have reported receiving heavy-handed treatment by Australian authorities in the course of turnback operations. Allegations have included limited food and access to sunlight, limited freedom of movement, separation of families and verbal abuse. The Government has denied claims that asylum seekers have been mistreated in the course of OSB operations.

What happens to people after they have been turned back?

Several boats are reported to have run out of fuel or run aground after being left at the edge of Indonesian waters by Australian authorities. ⁴⁴ According to defence sources, the only 'safe' way of returning a boat would be for Australian officials to transfer control of intercepted boats to the Indonesian Navy at the edge of Indonesian territorial waters, or alternatively to transport intercepted boats directly to Indonesian shores. ⁴⁵ Both of these tactics would require the cooperation of the Indonesian Government. However, Indonesia has consistently expressed its opposition to Australia's turnback policy. ⁴⁶

When boats are returned to Sri Lanka, passengers have reportedly been taken into the custody of the Sri Lankan Criminal Investigation Department.⁴⁷ In at least one case, a returnee has alleged that he was tortured by authorities upon return.⁴⁸ A number of asylum seekers returned by Australia to Sri Lanka subsequently fled to Nepal, where they were recognised as refugees by UNHCR.⁴⁹

In the case of boats returned to Vietnam, passengers are reported to have been detained and interrogated by Vietnamese authorities after being returned by Australia. ⁵⁰ Several returnees have been charged, convicted and jailed, despite Vietnam giving written assurances to Australia that they would not face adverse consequences for their irregular departure. ⁵¹ A number of people returned by Australia have subsequently fled Vietnam a second time and sought asylum in Indonesia. ⁵²

The Australian Government has confirmed that it does not monitor what happens to people who it has returned under OSB.⁵³

Does Australia check if people need protection before turning them back?

It is unclear whether people turned back to Indonesia are given any opportunity to raise a claim for asylum in the course of turnback operations. However, in relation to passengers in 'takeback' operations to Sri Lanka and Vietnam, Australia has used an 'enhanced screening'



process at sea.⁵⁴ In one case, enhanced screening interviews were reported to take place by teleconference, over a poor line and in noisy conditions.⁵⁵ In other cases, the Australian Government indicates that interviews were undertaken in person by Australian officials on board the vessel, with the support of interpreters.⁵⁶ However, reports from returned asylum seekers and their lawyers suggest that the enhanced screening process did not afford a sufficient opportunity to articulate a need for protection.⁵⁷

UNHCR has expressed concern about Australia's use of enhanced screening procedures at sea, and its possible non-compliance with international law.⁵⁸ Legal experts have noted that these procedures raise a real risk of *refoulement*, and do not comply with the relevant international minimum standards.⁵⁹

As a general rule, screening asylum seekers at sea is inappropriate and must not replace a full refugee status determination (RSD) process, with all its procedural and substantive safeguards. ⁶⁰ Where it replaces a full RSD process, on-water screening creates a risk that asylum seekers' protection needs will not be identified and that they will consequently be sent back to places where they fear persecution or other forms of significant harm. If this occurred, it would be a violation of *non-refoulement* obligations under international law.

UNHCR indicates that in exceptional circumstances, initial screening at sea may be undertaken to proactively identify people with protection needs and expedite their access to a full RSD process.⁶¹ However, UNHCR also states that this should not be used as a routine policy measure and is not appropriate for processing the claims of vulnerable people or those with specific needs, such as children.⁶²

According to UNHCR, if a country implements pre-screening procedures prior to a full RSD, it must ensure that:⁶³

- such an assessment does not replace full RSD, or become a de facto RSD procedure with limited procedural guarantees;
- if there is any doubt whether an individual may need protection, they are referred to a full RSD process;
- there is a monitoring process in place to ensure that screening is conducted transparently and effectively to correctly identify those with possible protection needs;
- pre-screening does not take place if an asylum seeker's physical and/or mental state suggests that they are not able to effectively express a need for protection.

UNHCR states that '[a]n environment of trust, confidence and transparency where individuals know what they can expect and where service providers have adequate capacity to assist arrivals is a necessary pre-condition' to any effective screening exercise. ⁶⁴ Experience suggests that there may be considerable logistical difficulties in ensuring that onwater procedures meet the above conditions and afford a fair process. ⁶⁵

UNHCR also highlights that an intercepting country should take all appropriate steps to preserve the right to life and the right not to be subjected to torture or cruel, inhuman or



degrading treatment or punishment for those it intercepts. This may require the intercepting country to ensure asylum seekers have access to a fair, transparent and effective RSD process.⁶⁶ UNHCR also recommends that, following screening, those identified as having a potential protection need should be disembarked and given access to the regular RSD process, generally in the territory of the intercepting country.⁶⁷

Is turning back boats consistent with international law?

Obligations under the law of the sea

Under the *UN Convention on the Law of the Sea*⁶⁸ ('UNCLOS'), vessels on the high seas⁶⁹ are subject to the exclusive jurisdiction of the country in which the vessel is registered (the 'flag state').⁷⁰ Without the consent of the flag state, Australia has no right to intercept and turn back boats on the high seas, with very limited exceptions that are clearly set out under UNCLOS. While states may have a 'right of visit' with respect to stateless vessels, most experts do not consider that this includes a right of 'arrest' or 'interdiction'.⁷¹ Thus, the legality of Australia's actions in turning back boats on the high seas is questionable.

Moreover, although Australia is permitted to 'exercise the control necessary' to prevent infringement of its immigration laws within its contiguous zone, ⁷² the response must be proportional in each case. Some scholars state that the power to prevent infringement of laws in the contiguous zone would 'merely entail a right to approach, inspect and warn a vessel, rather than to take enforcement measures such as arrest, diversion or the forcible escort to a port'. ⁷³ In any case, Australia's exercise of jurisdiction in the contiguous zone is limited by its obligations under international refugee law and human rights law.

Australia also has obligations to render assistance to those in distress at sea, in accordance with UNCLOS,⁷⁴ the *International Convention for the Safety of Life at Sea*,⁷⁵ and the *International Convention on Maritime Search and Rescue*.⁷⁶ Australia could be in breach of these treaties if it turned back unseaworthy boats and thereby placed lives at risk. Under these treaties, Australia would remain responsible if asylum seekers who were placed onto lifeboats and towed back into international waters by Australian authorities ended up in a situation of distress.

Obligations under human rights and refugee law

Australia would be at risk of breaching international refugee law and human rights law if it turned back boats without assessing protection claims made by people on board. Specifically, it would be at risk of breaching its obligation of *non-refoulement* under the *Convention relating to the Status of Refugees*⁷⁷ ('Refugee Convention'), the *International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights*, ⁷⁸ and the *Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment*, ⁷⁹ which require Australia not to return people to countries where they face a risk of persecution and other forms of serious harm.



Indonesia, Sri Lanka and Vietnam are not parties to the *Refugee Convention*. Refugees in Indonesia have limited legal protections and are liable to detention. In Sri Lanka there are reports of torture by Sri Lankan security forces, and in Vietnam a range of serious human rights concerns have been raised, including state violence against detainees. Due to these countries' practices, by turning boats back to Indonesia, Sri Lanka and Vietnam, Australia is at risk of breaching its *non-refoulement* obligations. Given the inadequacies of the enhanced screening process noted above, the likelihood of *refoulement* is significant.

Are turnbacks permissible under Australian law?

In June 2014, Australia intercepted a boat of 157 Sri Lankan Tamil asylum seekers, who had set sail from a refugee camp in India. They were subjected to a cursory 'enhanced screening' process at sea and then were detained on an Australian Customs vessel for four weeks while the Australian Government negotiated with Indian authorities about their possible return. When India refused, they were taken briefly to the Australian mainland and then transferred to offshore detention on Nauru. A case was brought before the High Court of Australia on behalf of one of the asylum seekers. Among other things, it was argued that the Australian Government had unlawfully detained the asylum seekers at sea.

The case was heard in October 2014, and judgment was handed down in January 2015.⁸⁴ By a narrow 4:3 majority, the High Court held that the detention of these asylum seekers was not contrary to Australian law. Importantly, the decision turned on an interpretation of the scope of powers conferred on Australian officials under a domestic statute, the *Maritime Powers Act 2013* (Cth). The judges did not engage in any detailed analysis of whether such detention was lawful under international law.

Do other countries turn back boats?

Although some countries turn back asylum seeker boats, the permissibility of these actions under international law is in doubt, as explained above.

United States

Since 1991, the United States has had a policy of intercepting and turning back boats carrying people seeking to enter the US.⁸⁵ Until recently, the approach of the US towards potential refugee claims depended on the country of origin of the individuals concerned. Intercepted Haitians were subjected to a 'shout test': they were not advised of their right to seek asylum, and only those expressing a fear of returning received a shipboard screening. Those found to have a 'credible fear' were then transferred to Guantanamo Bay in Cuba for refugee status determination.⁸⁶ Previously, Cubans who were intercepted at sea were taken to Guantanamo Bay, where they were screened and returned to Cuba only if they were found not to have a protection claim. In January 2017, then-US President Barack Obama ended the 'wet foot-dry foot' policy under which Cubans who reached US soil were granted



residency.⁸⁷ The number of Cuban asylum seekers travelling to the US by sea has since dropped considerably.⁸⁸

Under the Trump Administration, information on the number of asylum seekers arriving by sea and intercepted by the US Coast Guard has reportedly become difficult to obtain.⁸⁹ Coast Guard media releases have confirmed that interdictions and turnbacks are continuing under President Trump.⁹⁰

Although UNHCR has periodically monitored US on-board screening, it has never formally endorsed the practice. Similarly, some refugee law experts consider the US on-board screening policy to be inappropriate, particularly due to the inability to provide accessible information, rest, medical care or even the ability to submit and pursue asylum claims effectively at sea. Senior UNHCR officials have also expressed concern about the inadequacy of on-board screening by the US, noting that on-board screening and returns in the Caribbean appear not to fully protect against non-refoulement. In particular, the manifestation of fear test, which places the burden on Haitian asylum seekers to engage in behaviour that would trigger the screening process, has been deemed to be ineffective in identifying people with protection needs, and thus inadequate. It has been noted that conditions on board vessels intercepted in the Caribbean pose significant challenges to conducting screening in line with international standards. These challenges include overcrowding, sickness and fatigue, lack of medical care and lack of access to adequate information, legal advice and counselling.

European Union

The European Union border management agency, Frontex, coordinates a number of joint missions to intercept and return boats, which have become a major focus of European national search and rescue initiatives. ⁹⁶ Operation Triton focuses on border security and migration control. ⁹⁷ This is supported by a military operation, the European Union Naval Force Mediterranean ('EUNAVFOR Med') Operation Sophia, which aims to combat smuggling and trafficking through the Central Mediterranean and includes action to identify, capture and dispose of smuggling vessels. ⁹⁸ Joint Operation Poseidon addresses irregular movements in south-eastern Europe, particularly along Greece's sea and land borders. ⁹⁹

Under a March 2016 agreement between the EU and Turkey, all 'new irregular migrants' crossing from Turkey into the Greek islands are to be returned to Turkey, including through turning back vessels; relevant international and EU law protections are intended to be respected during this process. 100 Turkey is required to take 'any necessary measures' to prevent irregular migration through new sea or land routes to the EU. In return, the EU agreed to resettle one Syrian refugee in Turkey for every Syrian returned from Greece. Once irregular crossings between Turkey and the EU have been 'substantially and sustainably reduced', a Voluntary Humanitarian Admission Scheme is to be activated for Syrian refugees in Turkey. Boat turnbacks to Turkey are supported by a NATO mission 'tasked to conduct reconnaissance, monitoring and surveillance of illegal crossings in the Aegean'. 101



Southeast Asia

In 2013, Thailand turned back boats of Rohingya people fleeing Myanmar following conflict between Buddhists and Muslims in Rakhine State in Myanmar. ¹⁰² UNHCR expressed grave concerns about these turnbacks and also about reports that shots were fired at Rohingya people during the interception of one of these boats. ¹⁰³

In May 2015, Thailand, Malaysia and Indonesia pushed back boatloads of Rohingya and Bangladeshi asylum seekers and migrants, leaving around 8,000 people stranded at sea. ¹⁰⁴ Following negotiations, Malaysia and Indonesia agreed to allow the passengers to disembark on the condition that they be resettled or repatriated within one year. ¹⁰⁵ Australia refused to assist with resettlement of refugees caught up in the incident. ¹⁰⁶ UNHCR made a number of recommendations for how irregular maritime movements in Southeast Asia could be better addressed as a response to the crisis. ¹⁰⁷ This crisis catalysed efforts within regional fora to more effectively address similar incidents in future. ¹⁰⁸

What are the alternatives to turning back boats?

Alternatives that prioritise compliance with Australia's international obligations and the safety those travelling by sea include good-faith search and rescue operations; access for all those intercepted to proper refugee status determination procedures on land; and the facilitation of alternative pathways, which would allow those seeking asylum to avoid dangerous sea journeys while reducing opportunities for smuggling and trafficking rings.

For more information, see the Kaldor Centre Policy Brief, <u>The interdiction of asylum seekers</u> at sea: Law and (mal)practice in Europe and Australia.



¹ Robert Manne, 'Asylum seekers', *The Monthly* (online, September 2010) https://www.themonthly.com.au/nation-reviewed-robert-manne-comment-asylum-seekers-2706 [1].

² Claire Higgins, Asylum by Boat: Origins of Australia's refugee policy (NewSouth Books, 2017).

³ Migration Legislation Amendment Act 1989 (Cth), s 19; Janet Phillips and Harriet Spinks, 'Boat arrivals in Australia since 1976', Australian Parliamentary Library, 11 February 2011.

⁴ Migration Amendment Act 1992 (Cth), s 3.

⁵ Senate Select Committee for an Inquiry into a Certain Maritime Incident, Parliament of Australia, *Report of the Select Committee for an Inquiry into a Certain Maritime Incident* (2002) [2.5]-[2.12].

⁶ That is, no more than 24 nautical miles from the Australian coast: *United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea*, opened for signature 10 December 1982, 1833 UNTS 3 (entered into force 16 November 1994), Art 33.2 ('UNCLOS').

⁷ Senate Select Committee for an Inquiry into a Certain Maritime Incident, above n 5, [2.66].

- ⁸ Evidence to Senate Budget Estimates Hearing, Parliament of Australia, Canberra, 31 May-1 June 2006 (Department of Immigration and Multicultural Affairs).
- 9 Ibid.
- ¹⁰ Ibid.
- ¹¹ Andreas Schloenhardt and Colin Craig, "Turning back the boats": Australia's interdiction of irregular migrants at sea' (2015) *International Journal of Refugee Law* 27(4), 536, 546.
- ¹² See Inquest into the death of Mohammed Hassan Ayubi, Muzafar Ali Sefarali, Mohammed Amen Zamen, Awar Nadar, Baquer Husani [2010] NTMC 014 [1], [11].
- ¹³ Ibid.
- ¹⁴ Expert Panel on Asylum Seekers, *Report of the Expert Panel on Asylum Seekers*, Australian Government, August 2012.
- ¹⁵ Ibid, [3.77]-[3.80].
- ¹⁶ Ibid. 17.
- ¹⁷ Australian Department of Home Affairs, 'Operation Sovereign Borders (OSB)', *Australian Border Force* https://osb.homeaffairs.gov.au/en/Operation-Sovereign-Borders.
- ¹⁸ Evidence to Senate Legal and Constitutional Affairs Legislation Committee, Parliament of Australia, Canberra, 20 October 2014, 160 (Angus Campbell, Lieutenant General).
- ¹⁹ Ibid, 161 (Angus Campbell, Commander Joint Agency Task Force).
- ²⁰ Australian Border Force, "Operation Sovereign Borders", Newsroom https://newsroom.abf.gov.au/channels/Operation-Sovereign-Borders/releases.
- ²¹ Senate Legal and Constitutional Affairs References Committee, Parliament of Australia, *A Claim of Public Interest Immunity Raised Over Documents*, March 2014 13.
- ²² Ibid, 15.
- ²³ See evidence to Senate Legal and Constitutional Affairs Legislation Committee, Parliament of Australia, Canberra, 24 March 2017, 53 (Michael Pezzullo, Secretary).
- ²⁴ Senate Legal and Constitutional Affairs Legislation Committee, Parliament of Australia, Canberra, 23 February 2015, 137 (Angus Campbell, Lieutenant General).
- ²⁵ Scott Morrison and Angus Campbell, 'Operation Sovereign Borders update' (Press Conference, 15 January 2014).
- ²⁶ Scott Morrison, 'Australian Government returns Sri Lankan People smuggling venture' (Media release, 7 July 2014)
- http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=ld%3A%22media%2Fpressrel%2F3265710 %22; Scott Morrison, 'People smuggling venture returned to Sri Lanka' (Media release, 29 November 2014) http://pandora.nla.gov.au/pan/143035/20141222-1032/www.minister.immi.gov.au/media/sm/2014/sm219651.htm; Peter Dutton, 'People smuggling venture returned to Sri Lanka,' (Media Release, 19 February 2015) http://www.minister.border.gov.au/peterdutton/2015/Pages/People-smuggling-venture-returned-to-Sri-Lanka.aspx; Department of Immigration and Border Protection, 'Operation Sovereign Borders Monthly Update February 2016' (Media Release, 17 March 2016) http://newsroom.border.gov.au/channels/media-releases/operation-sovereign-borders-monthly-update-february-2; Peter Dutton, 'People smuggling boat returned to Sri Lanka,' (Media Release, 17 August 2016)
- http://www.minister.border.gov.au/peterdutton/Pages/people-smuggling-sri-lanka.aspx; Evidence to Senate Legal and Constitutional Affairs Legislation Committee, above n 20, 72 (Stephen Osborne, Air Vice-Marshal).
- ²⁷ Evidence to Senate Legal and Constitutional Affairs Legislation Committee, Parliament of Australia, 25 May 2015, 110 (Michael Pezzullo, Secretary); Department of Immigration and Border Protection, 'Operation Sovereign Borders Monthly update: June 2016 (Media Release, 28 July 2016) http://newsroom.border.gov.au/channels/Operation-Sovereign-Borders/releases/operation-sovereign-borders-monthly-update-june-3.
- ²⁸ Mark Solomons and George Roberts 'Asylum seekers describe boat turn-back at centre of burns allegations', ABC News (online), 25 March 2014 http://www.abc.net.au/news/2014-03-24/asylum-seekers-describe-boat-turn-back/5342210; Michael Bachelard, 'Witness reveals asylum seeker 'suicide attempts' on high seas', *Sydney*



Morning Herald (online), 20 January 2014 http://www.smh.com.au/federal-politics/political-news/witness-reveals-asylum-seeker-suicide-attempts-on-high-seas-20140119-312s1.html.

- ²⁹ Evidence to Senate Legal and Constitutional Affairs Legislation Committee, Parliament of Australia, 20 October 2014, 159-160 (Nigel Perry, Deputy Chief Executive Officer); Senate Legal and Constitutional Affairs Legislation Committee, Parliament of Australia, 25 February 2014, 48 (Steven Groves, Chief Finance Officer/National Director Strategy, Planning and Resources).
- ³⁰ Amnesty International, *By hook or by crook: Australia's abuse of asylum-seekers at sea*, 28 October 2015 https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/ASA12/2576/2015/en/; Ben Doherty, 'Asylum seekers turned back from Christmas Island found off West Timor', The Guardian (online, 27 November 2015) https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2015/nov/27/asylum-seekers-turned-back-from-christmas-island-found-off-west-timor.
- ³¹ Michael Bachelard 'First lifeboat used to return 56 asylum seekers' *Sydney Morning Herald* (online, 17 January 2014) https://www.smh.com.au/politics/federal/first-lifeboat-used-to-return-56-asylum-seekers-20140116-30y0d.html; George Roberts, Mark Solomons and Lesley Robinson, 'Passengers describe drama of turning asylum seeker boats back,' *ABC 7.30 Report* (online, 17 March 2014) https://www.abc.net.au/7.30/passengers-describe-drama-of-turning-asylum-seeker/5326978; Michael Bachelard, 'Vomitous and terrifying: the lifeboats used to turn back asylum seekers', *Sydney Morning Herald* (online, 2 March 2014) https://www.smh.com.au/national/vomitous-and-terrifying-the-lifeboats-used-to-turn-back-asylum-seekers-20140301-33t6s.html; Amnesty International, above n 30.
- ³² Amnesty International, above n 30; George Roberts, 'Indonesian police documents detail boat turn-back and alleged payments to people smuggling crew,' *ABC News* (online, 17 June 2015) http://www.abc.net.au/news/2015-06-17/indonesian-documents-detail-boat-turnback-and-alleged-payments/6551472.
- ³³ Senate Legal and Constitutional Affairs References Committee, Parliament of Australia, Payment of Cash or Other Inducements by the Commonwealth of Australia in Exchange for the Turn Back of Asylum Seeker Boats: Interim Report (May 2016) 6-7 [1.18]-[1.19].
- ³⁴ Jane McAdam and Sophie Duxson, *Submission to the Legal and Constitutional Affairs References Committee inquiry into the payment of cash or other inducements by the Commonwealth of Australia in exchange for the turn back of asylum seeker boats,* Kaldor Centre for International Refugee Law, 22 July 2015.
- 35 Senate Select Committee for an Inquiry into a Certain Maritime Incident, above n 5, 30 [2.83].
- ³⁶ Ibid, [2.74].
- 37 Ibid, [2.83].
- ³⁸ Evidence to Senate Foreign Affairs, Defence and Trade Legislation Committee, Parliament of Australia, 19 October 2011, 111 (Ray Griggs, Vice Admiral).
- ³⁹ David Wroe and Bianca Hall, 'Say we vote to turn back those boats. What next?', *Sydney Morning Herald* (online, 13 July 2013) https://www.smh.com.au/politics/federal/say-we-vote-to-turn-back-those-boats-what-next-20130712-2pvkg.html.
- ⁴⁰ Cameron Stewart, 'Law of the sea versus the dictates of Canberra', *The Australian* (online) https://www.theaustralian.com.au/national-affairs/immigration/law-of-the-sea-versus-the-dictates-of-canberra/news-story/c12f51854dc33536bc4d194e5483eb1a.
- ⁴¹ Schloenhardt and Craig, above n 11; Michael Bachelard, 'Witness reveals asylum seeker "suicide attempts" on high seas', *Sydney Morning Herald* (online, 20 January 2014) https://www.smh.com.au/politics/federal/witness-reveals-asylum-seeker-suicide-attempts-on-high-seas-20140119-312s1.html.
- ⁴² Peter Lloyd, 'Asylum Seekers on Boats Turned Back to Indonesia Say Australian Navy Mistreated Them', *ABC News* (online, 4 February 2014) http://www.abc.net.au/news/2014-01-08/asylum-seekers-on-boats-turned-back-to-indonesia-speak/5191024; George Roberts, 'Reports of Australian Navy Forcing Asylum Boat Back to Indonesia', *ABC: The World Today* (online, 7 January 2014)
 http://www.abc.net.au/worldtoday/content/2013/s3921668.htm; Oliver Laughland, 'Tamil asylum seekers being held in windowless locked rooms', *The Guardian* (online, 16 July 2014)
- https://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/jul/16/tamil-asylum-seekers-being-held-at-sea-in-windowless-locked-rooms; Judith Ireland and Amilia Rose, 'David Hurley Denies Defence Mistreated Asylum Seekers in Boat "Turn Back", *Sydney Morning Herald* (online, 9 January 2014) http://www.smh.com.au/federal-politics/political-news/david-hurley-denies-defence-mistreated-asylum-seekers-in-boat-turn-back-20140109-30jyc.html.



- ⁴³ Australian Customs and Border Protection Service, 'Australian Customs and Border Protection Service rejects mistreatment allegations' (Media Release, 9 January 2014) https://newsroom.abf.gov.au/releases/australian-customs-and-border-protection-service-rejects-mistreatment-allegations.
- ⁴⁴ Michael Bachelard, 'Towed asylum seekers said to have jumped', *The Sydney Morning Herald* (online, 20 Jan 2014) http://www.theage.com.au/federal-politics/political-news/towed-asylum-seekers-said-to-have-jumped-20140119-312tb.html; George Roberts, 'Indonesia says Australian Navy 'pushed' back asylum seeker boat that ran aground' *ABC News* (online, 4 February 2014) http://www.abc.net.au/news/2014-01-07/indonesia-says-australian-navy-towed-back-asylum-seeker-boat/5187232; Michael Bachelard, ''We were all sick': returned asylum seekers tell of lifeboat ordeal to Java', *Sydney Morning Herald* (online, 2 March 2014) http://www.smh.com.au/federal-politics/political-news/we-were-all-sick-returned-asylum-seekers-tell-of-lifeboat-ordeal-to-java-20140301-33sol.html; SBS News, 'Rejected Christmas Island asylum seekers "arrive in West Timor"", SBS News (online, 27 November 2015) https://www.sbs.com.au/news/article/2015/11/27/rejected-christmas-island-asylum-seekers-arrive-west-timor.
- ⁴⁵ Stewart, above n 40.
- ⁴⁶ George Roberts, 'Incoming Foreign Minister Julie Bishop Says Coalition Will Negotiate With Indonesia on Asylum Seekers', *ABC News* (online, 12 September 2013) http://www.abc.net.au/news/2013-09-12/indonesia-set-to-reject-abbotts-asylum-boat-plan/4954574; 'Indonesia "caught by surprise" over Australia boat turn backs', *Jakarta Globe* (online, 21 May 2014) http://jakartaglobe.id/news/indonesia-caught-surprise-australia-boat-turnbacks; Amanda Hodge, 'Boat turn-backs 'could disturb bilateral relations' Indonesia warns', *The Australian* (online, 10 March 2016) <a href="http://www.theaustralian.com.au/national-affairs/boat-turnbacks-could-disturb-bilateral-relations-indonesia-warns/news-story/657b06512f81c73682c6ad80a7db9663.
- ⁴⁷ Stephanie March, 'Sri Lankan asylum seekers facing criminal investigation after being handed back by Australian authorities', *ABC News* (online, 7 July 2014) http://www.abc.net.au/news/2014-07-07/morrison-confirms-sri-lankans-returned-after-interception/5575924; 'Australia hands over 37 intercepted asylum seekers to Sri Lankan navy', Guardian Australia (online, 29 November 2014) https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2014/nov/29/australia-hands-over-37-intercepted-asylum-seekers-to-sri-lankan-navy">https://www.abc.net.au/news/2014/nov/29/australia-hands-over-37-intercepted-asylum-seekers-to-sri-lankan-navy; James Bennett, 'Sri Lankan would-be migrants returned by Australia 'may be' in detention, being treated properly: authorities', ABC News (online, 10 May 2016) https://www.abc.net.au/news/2016-05-10/sri-lankan-migrants-returned-by-australia-maybe-in-detention/7399666
- ⁴⁸ Amanda Hodge, 'Sri Lankan asylum-seeker in second "torture" case', *The Australian* (online, 30 November 2014) https://www.theaustralian.com.au/national-affairs/immigration/sri-lankan-asylumseeker-in-second-torture-case/news-story/a9f57127b119b65a8cd912b29f30b3e9.
- ⁴⁹ David Corlett, 'Sinhalese asylum seekers' on-water claims accepted by UN', *Saturday Paper* (online, 21 January-6 February 2015) https://www.thesaturdaypaper.com.au/news/politics/2015/01/31/sinhalese-asylum-seekers-water-claims-accepted-un/14226228001441.
- ⁵⁰ Ben Doherty, 'Vietnamese asylum seekers forcibly returned by Australia face jail', *The Guardian* (online) https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2016/may/24/vietnamese-asylum-seekers-forcibly-returned-by-australia-face-jail.
- ⁵¹ Ibid.
- ⁵² Viet Ha and Paul Eckert, 'Vietnamese asylum seekers' boat stalls in Indonesia', *Radio Free Asia* (online) https://www.rfa.org/english/news/vietnam/indonesia-boat-02102017152815.html.
- ⁵³ Evidence to Senate Legal and Constitutional Affairs Legislation Committee, Parliament of Australia, 25 May 2015, 120 (Andrew Bottrell, Major General).
- ⁵⁴ Sarah Whyte, 'Immigration department officials screen asylum seekers at sea "via a teleconference", *Sydney Morning Herald* (online, 2 July 2014) https://www.smh.com.au/politics/federal/immigration-department-officials-screen-asylum-seekers-at-sea-via-teleconference-20140702-3b837.html.
- 55 Ibid; Corlett, above n 49.
- ⁵⁶ Scott Morrison, 'People smuggling venture returned to Sri Lanka' (Media Release, 29 November 2014) http://pandora.nla.gov.au/pan/143035/20141222-1032/www.minister.immi.gov.au/media/sm/2014/sm219651.htm; Peter Dutton, 'People smuggling venture returned to Sri Lanka' (Media Release, 19 February 2015) https://minister.homeaffairs.gov.au/peterdutton/2015/Pages/People-smuggling-venture-returned-to-Sri-Lanka.aspx.



- ⁵⁷ Whyte, above n 54; Ben Doherty, 'Asylum seeker forcibly returned by Australia says his refugee claim was ignored', *Guardian Australia* (online, 18 May 2016) https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2016/may/18/asylum-seeker-forcibly-returned-by-australia-says-his-refugee-claim-was-ignored; Shira Sebban, 'Saving the world, one life at a time', *New Matilda* (online, 15 October 2016) https://newmatilda.com/2016/10/15/saving-the-world-one-life-at-a-time/.
- ⁵⁸ UNHCR, 'Returns to Sri Lanka of individuals intercepted at sea' (Media Release, 7 July 2014) http://www.unhcr.org/afr/news/press/2014/7/53baa6ff6/returns-sri-lanka-individuals-intercepted-sea.html.
- ⁵⁹ Jane McAdam et al., 'Statement by legal scholars regarding the situation concerning Sri Lankan asylum seekers' (Media Release, 7 July 2014) http://www.law.unsw.edu.au/news/2014/07/statement-legal-scholars-regarding-situation-concerning-sri-lankan-asylum-seekers; UNHCR Executive Committee, 'Determination of Refugee Status', Conclusion No. 8 (XXVIII), 12 October 1977, http://www.unhcr.org/3ae68c6e4.html; UNHCR, 'Handbook on Procedures and Criteria for Determining Refugee Status under the 1951 Convention and the 1967 Protocol Relating to the Status of Refugees', December 2011, http://www.unhcr.org/3d58e13b4.html [189–191]; UNHCR, 'Procedural Standards for Refugee Status Determination under UNHCR's Mandate', September 2005, http://www.refworld.org/pdfid/42d66dd84.pdf; 'Global Consultations on International Protection/Third Track: Asylum Processes (Fair and Efficient Asylum Procedures)', 31 May 2001, http://www.refworld.org/docid/3b36f2fca.html; UNHCR, 'Building In Quality: A Manual on Building a High Quality Asylum System', September 2011, http://www.refworld.org/docid/4e85b36d2.html.
- ⁶⁰ UNHCR, Protection Policy Paper: Maritime Interception Operations and the Processing of International Protection Claims: Legal Standards and Policy Considerations with respect to Extraterritorial Processing, November 2010 http://www.refworld.org/docid/4cd12d3a2.html [16]
- ⁶¹ Ibid [55].
- 62 Ibid [55], [59].
- 63 Ibid [16]-[17].
- ⁶⁴ UNHCR, *Refugee Protection and Mixed Migration: The 10-Point Plan in Action,* 126 http://www.unhcr.org/4d52864b9.html.
- 65 UNHCR, above n 58.
- ⁶⁶ UNHCR Executive Committee of the High Commissioner's Programme, *Conclusion on Protection Safeguards in Interception Measures*, LIV 97, 54th sess, A/AC.96/987, 12A (A/58/12/Add.1) (10 October 2003) http://www.unhcr.org/3f93b2894.html.
- ⁶⁷ UNHCR, above n 60, [55].
- 68 Opened for signature 10 December 1982, 1833 UNTS 3 (entered into force 16 November 1994).
- 69 That is, all parts of the sea except the territorial sea or the internal waters of a country: UNCLOS.
- ⁷⁰ Violeta Moreno-Lax, 'Seeking Asylum in the Mediterranean: Against a Fragmentary Reading of EU Member States' Obligations Accruing at Sea' (2011) 23 *International Journal of Refugee Law* 174, 186.
- ⁷¹ Violeta Moreno-Lax, 'The interdiction of asylum seekers at sea: Law and (mal)practice in Europe and Australia' (Policy Brief 4, Kaldor Centre for International Refugee Law, May 2017), 5.
- 72 UNCLOS, Art 33.
- ⁷³ Maarten den Heijer, <u>Europe and Territorial Asylum</u> (Leiden University, 2011) 233, citing D Guilfoyle, <u>Shipping Interdiction and the Law of the Sea</u> (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2009) 12–13, D P O'Connell, <u>The International Law of the Sea</u>, Vol I (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1982) 1058, A Shearer, 'Problems of Jurisdiction and Law Enforcement against Delinquent Vessels' (1986) 35 <u>International and Comparative Law Quarterly</u> 320, 330.
- ⁷⁴ Art 98.
- ⁷⁵ Opened for signature 1 November 1974, 1184, 1185 2, entered into force 25 May 1980.
- ⁷⁶ Opened for signature 27 April 1979, 1405, entered into force 22 June 1985.
- ⁷⁷ Opened for signature 22 April 1954, 189 137, entered into force 22 April 1954, Art 33.
- ⁷⁸ Opened for signature 16 December 1966, 999 171, 1057 407, entered into force 23 March 1976.
- ⁷⁹ Opened for signature 10 December 1984, 1465 85, entered into force 26 June 1987.



- ⁸⁰ See Asia Pacific Refugee Rights Network, *Indonesia* (Fact Sheet, March 2017) 1 [1] http://aprrn.info/pdf/Indonesia%20Factsheet_MAR%202017.pdf.
- ⁸¹ Niro Kandasamy, 'Not "all is forgiven" for asylum seekers returned to Sri Lanka', *The Conversation* (online, 10 March 2017) http://theconversation.com/not-all-is-forgiven-for-asylum-seekers-returned-to-sri-lanka-73361.
- ⁸² Human Rights Watch, *World Report 2018* (2017) https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2018/country-chapters/vietnam.
- ⁸³ Jane McAdam, *The High Court of Australia's Decision on 157 Tamil Asylum Seekers Detained at Sea* (Case Note, 28 January 2015)
- http://www.kaldorcentre.unsw.edu.au/sites/default/files/homepage/cpcf_summary_for_website_28.1.15.pdf.
- 84 CPCF v Minister for Immigration and Border Protection [2015] HCA 1.
- ⁸⁵ See John Giammatteo, 'United States migrant interdiction and the detention of refugees in Guantanamo Bay' (2017), 29(1), *International Journal of Refugee Law* 1.
- ⁸⁶ Stephen Legomsky, 'The USA and the Caribbean Interdiction Program' (2006) 18 *International Journal of Refugee Law* 677; Donald M Kerwin, <u>The Faltering US Refugee Protection System: Legal and Policy Responses to Refugees, Asylum Seekers, and Others in Need of Protection</u> (Migration Policy Institute, May 2011) 31.
- ⁸⁷ ABC News, 'Barack Obama ends "wet foot, dry foot" immigration policy for Cubans', *ABC News* (online, 13 January 2017) http://www.abc.net.au/news/2017-01-13/obama-administration-ends-special-immigration-policy-for-cubans/8181004.
- ⁸⁸ United States Coast Guard, 'Coast Guard repatriates 17 migrants to Bahia de Cabañas, Cuba' (Media Release, 13 August 2018) https://content.govdelivery.com/accounts/USDHSCG/bulletins/20501c5.
- ⁸⁹ See Niels Frenzen, 'US Coast Guard Alien Migrant Interdiction Operation statistics', *Migrants at Sea* https://migrantsatsea.org/us-coast-guard-alien-migrant-interdiction-operation-statistics/.
- 90 United States Coast Guard, above n 88; see also Frenzen, above n 89.
- ⁹¹ Elspeth Guild et al., New Approaches, Alternative Avenues and Means of Access to Asylum Procedures for Persons Seeking International Protection, CEPS Paper in Liberty and Security in Europe, No 77 (January 2015) 25.
- ⁹² T Alexander Aleinikoff, 'YLS sale symposium: International protection challenges occasioned by maritime movement of asylum-seekers', *OpinioJuris*, 16 March 2014 http://opiniojuris.org/2014/03/16/sale-symposium-international-protection-challenges-occasioned-maritime-movement-asylum-seekers/.
- 93 Ibid.
- 94 Ibid.
- 95 Ibid; Guild et al., above n 91, 25.
- ⁹⁶ See European Commission, 'EU Operations in the Mediterranean Sea' (Fact Sheet, 4 October 2016) https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/securing-eu-borders/fact-sheets/docs/20161006/eu operations in the mediterranean sea en.pdf.
- ⁹⁷ Ibid; European Commission, 'How does Frontex Joint Operation Triton support search and rescue operations?' (Fact Sheet) https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/sites/homeaffairs/files/what-we-do/policies/european-agenda-migration/background-information/docs/frontex_triton_factsheet_en.pdf.
- 98 EUNAVFOR MED, 'About us', Operation Sophia https://www.operationsophia.eu/about-us/.
- 99 European Commission, above n 96, 1.
- ¹⁰⁰ Council of the European Union, 'EU-Turkey statement, 18 March 2016' (Press Release), http://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2016/03/18/eu-turkey-statement/.
- ¹⁰¹ North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO), *NATO Defence Ministers Agree on NATO Support to Assist with the Refugee and Migrant Crisis* (11 February 2016) https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/news 127981.htm.
- ¹⁰² UNHCR, 'UNHCR concern at reports of shooting involving Rohingya boat people' (Media Release, 15 March 2014) http://www.unhcr.org/5143076c9.html.
- ¹⁰³ Ibid.



- ¹⁰⁴ Kirsten McConnachie, 'South east Asia's migrant boat crisis is a global responsibility', *The Conversation* (online, 16 May 2015) https://theconversation.com/south-east-asias-migrant-boat-crisis-is-a-global-responsibility-41698; BBC News, 'Why are so many Rohingya migrants stranded at sea?', *BBC News* (online, 18 May 2015) https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-32740637.
- ¹⁰⁵ Travers McLeod et al., 'The Andaman Sea refugee crisis a year on: What happened and how did the region respond?', *The Conversation* (online, 26 May 2016) https://theconversation.com/the-andaman-sea-refugee-crisis-a-year-on-what-happened-and-how-did-the-region-respond-59686; ABC News, 'South-East Asian migrant crisis: Malaysia, Indonesia to scrap policy of turning away asylum seeker boats', *ABC News* (online, 20 May 2015) https://www.abc.net.au/news/2015-05-20/south-east-asia-nations-hold-crisis-meeting-over-migration/6482426.
- ¹⁰⁶ Lisa Cox, "Nope, nope, nope": Tony Abbott says Australia will not resettle refugees in migrant crisis', *Sydney Morning Herald* (online, 21 May 2015) https://www.smh.com.au/politics/federal/nope-nope-nope-tony-abbott-says-australia-will-not-resettle-refugees-in-migrant-crisis-20150521-gh6eew.html.
- ¹⁰⁷ UNHCR, *Bay of Bengal and Andaman Sea: Proposals for Action* (May 2015) http://www.unhcr.org/en-au/protection/migration/55682d3b6/action-plan-2015-bay-bengal-andaman-sea.html.
- ¹⁰⁸ Sriprapha Petcharamesree et al., 'The Andaman Sea refugee crisis a year on: Is the region now better prepared?', *The Conversation* (online, 27 May 2016) https://theconversation.com/the-andaman-sea-refugee-crisis-a-year-on-is-the-region-now-better-prepared-59687.

